Comments: The Overall Program

I. Guest speaker comments, of which the following is typical:

Walter Bennett, author, The Lawyer’s Myth

I enjoyed very much teaching the class at Campbell today, and I was very impressed with the students.  In fact, they were so quick to pick up the threads of the discussion and to offer ideas I finished the class about 25 minutes before it was scheduled to end.  I was quite surprised, really, and a little flummoxed as to what I should do.  I expected to take much more time to pull things out and develop them.  But the students seemed to have thought much more about the things we were discussing than I anticipated.  This may be due in part to your introductory work last week, and it may be due in part to my "out-of-touchness" with today's more sophisticated students.  … Anyway, I hope that the exercise today was good for the students.  It brightened my outlook on the prospects for the profession.  You guys are doing good work down there. …

Joe Tart, lawyer for Linda and Bobby Garner, whose relatives had been murdered in a case publicized nationally and who spoke with the class about lawyer professionalism from the perspective of clients

After class, the Garners and Ted rode to Dunn with me.  As we walked across the parking lot, Bobby Garner said "This is the one, and only, nice thing that has happened during all this.  I always wanted to go to college to see what it was like, I wouldn't take anything for this"

Melvin Wright, Executive Director, The Chief Justice’s Commission on Professionalism, endorsing Campbell’s Gambrell application:
I enthusiastically and wholeheartedly endorse and support the Gambrell application for the Norman Adrian Wiggins School of Law at Campbell University’s Professionalism Lecture Series program.  

As Executive Director of the Chief Justice’s Commission on Professionalism for the state of North Carolina, I have the honor and privilege of assisting North Carolina law schools with their respective professionalism programs.  At some schools, I assist them with implementing new programs, and at other schools, I assist them with enhancing programs already in existence.  Out of the five law schools in our state, Campbell has one of the most outstanding professionalism programs in the professionalism arena, and it is primarily attributed to the dedication and commitment of Professor and former Dean F. Leary Davis and Professor Catherine R. Dunham and their development of the Professionalism Lecture Series.  This program introduces professionalism to first year law students and establishes early in law students’ careers the important of civility, competence, honesty & integrity, respect for the law and the legal system, client relations, humility, pro bono service, mentoring, public service and quality of life, which are what I have termed the Principles of Professionalism.

The Professionalism Lecture Series introduces the Campbell law students to some of North Carolina’s most successful and respected attorneys, and provides the benefit of networking and contacts that many law students do not receive at other schools. 

This program is classified as a mandatory one-credit course.  Many law schools would not implement a mandatory program, occupying fourteen hours each during the first and second semesters, plus three hours during orientation and several days during the Winter Intersession for only one credit.  However, professionalism is so important to Campbell, the faculty insists on their students participating in a program, which will benefit them individually and will ultimately benefit the legal profession.

Campbell graduates have gained a reputation in North Carolina as ethical lawyers who conduct themselves professionally while still being zealous and competent advocates.  I attribute this excellent reputation to the Professionalism Lecture Series and those important lessons learned during the first year.  

I have worked with Professors Davis and Dunham on the Series in various ways, and in particular with the Travis Divorce simulation, used with permission from the Columbia School of Law, during the Winter Intersession.  Because of the success of the program overall, one large firm in the state has taken the program to its summer associates and interns, and others have expressed a desire to present the program to its summer associates and interns as well.  Another North Carolina law school has also taken an interest in presenting the program to its law students.  

Campbell has been a consistent leader in law school professionalism education, and therefore, I fully endorse the program at Campbell for the 2003 Gambrell Award.  It would serve as a worthy and much deserved recipient of this very prestigious and significant award.  

If your committee wishes to discuss this with me further, please call me at (919) 715-6055.
II. Student comments, of which the following is typical:

Shiau Yen Chin-Dennis
I thank you for the wealth of experience that I gained from your Professionalism Development Program for first year law students.  As a non-traditional law student with corporate work experience in Training and Development as well as an advanced degree in the same area; having both perspectives has given me more insight into the merits of a well-developed professional development program.  

From the viewpoint of a student, I can embrace and appreciate the information and life stories shared by legal professionals.  My desire for a wide array of information has been met by the range of topics covered ranging from “Examining Ethical Issues,” to “Roles of Lawyers” to “Practicing Law in Different Type of Firms” and many more.  The life and war stories shared by prosecutors, general counsels, public interest attorneys and others have truly enriched my classroom experience through both complex legal theories as well as the mundane, and sometimes dull legal concepts.   

From the training and program development‘s perspective, I can appreciate the depth and breadth of this professional development program.  I also recognized the nuts and bolts of an effectively designed program, where each topic and speaker was carefully selected, and each group activity was purposefully designed.   Finally, I am aware of your strong commitment and efforts to grow this program.

III. Random comments from the Bar

At a North Carolina Bar Association-sponsored CLE program in Pinehurst on Professionalism topics on February 8, 2003, four different program personalities (two of whom had participated in the Professionalism Development Series) in four different program segments made unsolicited comments extolling Campbell’s professionalism efforts.

Willis Whichard, Dean of Campbell’s School of Law, has written the Professional Development Series faculty, saying  “We get numerous compliments from the lawyers who participate in our Professionalism Development Program.  The Travis Simulation during the intersession in particular comes in for praise.  A prominent former president of the State Bar told me in January that one of his partners who participated this year for the first time came away with a whole new attitude about Campbell and its preparation of lawyers--a highly positive one.  Lawyers who participate in the lecture series also leave with praise for our students' attentiveness and classroom demeanor.  Finally, you should know that Mel Wright, the executive director of the Chief Justice's Commission on Professionalism, tells people that we are way ahead of the other law schools with which he is familiar in our ethics/professionalism instruction.  You should be pleased and proud regarding all of this. “

